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USDA Expands Farmers.gov to Include Farm 
Records 
Producers with farmers.gov accounts can now access farm records and maps online, the 
latest self-service feature added to the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) website. 

You can quickly and easily access your land information in real time by desktop computer, 
tablet or phone. Capabilities include: 

• View, print and export detailed farm records such as cropland, base acres, yields, 
CRP acres, land ownership details, and much more; 

• View, print and export farm/tract maps that can be provided to lenders, chemical or 
fertilizer providers, and FSA for reporting acreage and crop insurance agents; and 

• Export common land unit (field) boundaries as ESRI shapefiles. 

The ability to access these records on demand without a visit to the service center saves you 
time and money. 

Farmers.gov now includes the most popular functionalities from FSAFarm+, the FSA portal for 
producers, while providing enhanced functionality and an improved user experience. A new 
enhancement expands the scope of accessibility to include farmers and ranchers who are 
members of an entity, as well as people with a power of attorney form (FSA-211) on file with 
FSA. 

Managing USDA Business Online 
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Using farmers.gov, producers, entities and those acting on their behalf can also: 

• View, upload, download, and e-sign conservation documents. 
• Request financial assistance, including submitting a program application. 
• View and submit conservation requests. 
• View technical references and submit questions. 
• Access information on current and past conservation practices, plans and contracts. 
• Report practice completion and request practice certification. 
• View farm loan and interest information (producers only). 

Future plans include adding the ability to import and view other shapefiles, such as precision 
agriculture planting boundaries. 

To access your information, you’ll will need a USDA eAuth account to login to farmers.gov. 
After obtaining an eAuth account, producers should visit farmers.gov and sign into the site’s 
authenticated portal via the Sign In/Sign Up link at the top right of the website. Google 
Chrome, Mozilla Firefox or Microsoft Edge are the recommended browsers to access the 
feature. 

In addition to the self-service features available by logging into farmers.gov, the website also 
has ample information on USDA programs, including pandemic assistance, farm loans, 
disaster assistance, conservation programs and crop insurance. Recently, USDA updated the 
navigation and organization of the site as well as added some new webpages, including “Get 
Involved,” “Common Forms,” and “Translations.” Learn more about these changes. 

 

FSA Encourages Farmers and Ranchers to Vote in 
County Committee Elections 
The 2021 Farm Service Agency County Committee Elections will begin on Nov. 1, 2021, when 
ballots are mailed to eligible voters. The deadline to return ballots to local FSA offices, or to be 
postmarked, is Dec. 6, 2021. 

County committee members are an important component of the operations of FSA and 
provide a link between the agricultural community and USDA. Farmers and ranchers elected 
to county committees help deliver FSA programs at the local level, applying their knowledge 
and judgment to make decisions on commodity price support programs; conservation 
programs; incentive indemnity and disaster programs for some commodities; emergency 
programs and eligibility. FSA committees operate within official regulations designed to carry 
out federal laws. 

To be an eligible voter, farmers and ranchers must participate or cooperate in an FSA 
program. A person who is not of legal voting age but supervises and conducts the farming 
operations of an entire farm, may also be eligible to vote. A cooperating producer is someone 
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who has provided information about their farming or ranching operation(s) but may not have 
applied or received FSA program benefits. 

Eligible voters in who do not receive a ballot can obtain one from their local USDA Service 
Center. 

Newly elected committee members will take office Jan. 1, 2022. 

More information on county committees, such as the new 2021 fact sheet, can be found on 
the FSA website at fsa.usda.gov/elections or at a local USDA Service Center. 

 

Noninsured Crop Coverage Helps Producers 
Manage Risks 
The Farm Service Agency’s (FSA) Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) 
helps you manage risk through coverage for both crop losses and crop planting that was 
prevented due to natural disasters. The eligible or “noninsured” crops include agricultural 
commodities not covered by federal crop insurance.    

You must be enrolled in the program and have purchased coverage for the eligible crop in the 
crop year in which the loss incurred to receive program benefits following a 
qualifying natural disaster. 

NAP Buy-Up Coverage Option 

NAP offers higher levels of coverage, from 50 to 65 percent of expected production in 5 
percent increments, at 100 percent of the average market price. Buy-up levels of NAP 
coverage are available if the producer can show at least one year of previously successfully 
growing the crop for which coverage is being requested. 

Producers of organics and crops marketed directly to consumers also may exercise the “buy-
up” option to obtain NAP coverage of 100 percent of the average market price at the coverage 
levels of between 50 and 65 percent of expected production. 

NAP basic coverage is available at 55 percent of the average market price for crop losses that 
exceed 50 percent of expected production. 

Buy-up coverage is not available for crops intended for grazing. 

NAP Service Fees 

For all coverage levels, the NAP service fee is the lesser of $325 per crop or $825 per 
producer per county, not to exceed a total of $1,950 for a producer with farming interests in 
multiple counties. 

NAP Enhancements for Qualified Military Veterans 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/news-room/county-committee-elections/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Qualified veteran farmers or ranchers are eligible for a service fee waiver and premium 
reduction, if the NAP applicant meets certain eligibility criteria. 

Beginning, limited resource and targeted underserved farmers or ranchers remain eligible for 
a waiver of NAP service fees and premium reduction when they file form CCC-860, “Socially 
Disadvantaged, Limited Resource and Beginning Farmer or Rancher Certification.” 

For NAP application, eligibility and related program information, contact your local USDA 
Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov/nap. 

 

Higher Loan Limit Now Available for USDA 
Guaranteed Farm Loans 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced a higher loan limit will be available for 
borrowers seeking a guaranteed farm loan starting Oct. 1, 2021, from $1.776 million to $1.825 
million. 

FSA farm loans offer access to funding for a wide range of producer needs, from securing 
land to financing the purchase of equipment. Guaranteed loans are financed and serviced by 
commercial lenders. FSA provides up to a 95% guarantee against possible financial loss of 
principal and interest. Guaranteed loans can be used for both farm ownership and operating 
purposes. 

In fiscal year 2021, FSA saw continued strong demand for guaranteed loans. FSA obligated 
more than $3.4 billion in guaranteed farm ownership and operating loans. This includes nearly 
$1.2 billion for beginning farmers. The number of guaranteed borrowers has grown by 10% to 
more than 38,750 farmers and ranchers over the last decade. FSA expects the increasing 
demand for farm loans to continue into fiscal year 2022. 

Disaster Set-Aside Extension 

USDA has additional support available to producers given the recent outbreaks of the COVID-
19 Delta variant and has extended the availability of COVID-19 Disaster Set-Aside (DSA) for 
installments due through Jan. 31, 2022. In addition, FSA will permit a second DSA for COVID-
19 and a second DSA for natural disasters for those who had an initial COVID-19 DSA. 
Requests for a COVID-19 DSA or a second DSA must be received no later than May 1, 2022. 

Last year, FSA broadened the use of the DSA. Normally used in the wake of natural disasters, 
the DSA can now allow farmers with USDA farm loans who are affected by COVID-19 and 
determined to be eligible, to have their next payment set aside. The set-aside payment’s due 
date is moved to the final maturity date of the loan or extended up to twelve months in the 
case of an annual operating loan. Any principal set-aside will continue to accrue interest until it 
is repaid. This will improve the borrower’s cashflow in the current production cycle. 

More Information 

https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/disaster-assistance-program/noninsured-crop-disaster-assistance/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Producers can explore available options on all FSA loan options at fsa.usda.gov or by 
contacting their local USDA Service Center. Service Center staff continue to work with 
agricultural producers via phone, email, and other digital tools. Because of the pandemic, 
some USDA Service Centers are open to limited visitors. Contact your Service Center to set 
up an in-person or phone appointment. Additionally, more information related to USDA’s 
response and relief for producers can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

 

Making Farm Reconstitutions 
When changes in farm ownership or operation take place, a farm reconstitution is necessary. 
The reconstitution — or recon — is the process of combining or dividing farms or tracts of land 
based on the farming operation. 

To be effective for the current Fiscal Year (FY), farm combinations and farm divisions must be 
requested by August 1 of the FY for farms subject to the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) 
and Price Loss Coverage (PLC) program. A reconstitution is considered to be requested when 
all of the required signatures are on FSA-155 and all other applicable documentation, such as 
proof of ownership, is submitted. 

Total Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) and non-ARC/PLC farms may be reconstituted at 
any time.  

The following are the different methods used when doing a farm recon: 

• Estate Method — the division of bases, allotments and quotas for a parent farm 
among heirs in settling an estate 

• Designation of Landowner Method — may be used when (1) part of a farm is sold 
or ownership is transferred; (2) an entire farm is sold to two or more persons; (3) farm 
ownership is transferred to two or more persons; (4) part of a tract is sold or ownership 
is transferred; (5) a tract is sold to two or more persons; or (6) tract ownership is 
transferred to two or more persons. In order to use this method, the land sold must 
have been owned for at least three years, or a waiver granted, and the buyer and 
seller must sign a Memorandum of Understanding 

• DCP Cropland Method — the division of bases in the same proportion that the DCP 
cropland for each resulting tract relates to the DCP cropland on the parent tract 

• Default Method — the division of bases for a parent farm with each tract maintaining 
the bases attributed to the tract level when the reconstitution is initiated in the system. 

For questions on your farm reconstitution, contact your local USDA Service Center. 
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Reminders for FSA Direct and Guaranteed 
Borrowers with Real Estate Security 
Farm loan borrowers who have pledged real estate as security for their Farm Service Agency 
(FSA) direct or guaranteed loans are responsible for maintaining loan collateral. Borrowers 
must obtain prior consent or approval from FSA or the guaranteed lender for any transaction 
that affects real estate security. These transactions include, but are not limited to: 

• Leases of any kind 
• Easements of any kind 
• Subordinations 
• Partial releases 
• Sales 

Failure to meet or follow the requirements in the loan agreement, promissory note, and other 
security instruments could lead to nonmonetary default which could jeopardize your current 
and future loans. 

It is critical that borrowers keep an open line of communication with their FSA loan staff or 
guaranteed lender when it comes to changes in their operation. For more information on 
borrower responsibilities, read Your FSA Farm Loan Compass. 

 

Farm Service Agency 
Connecticut State Office 

344 Merrow Road, Suite B 
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Phone: 860.871.4090 
Fax: 855.934.2463 

State Executive Director: 
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State Office Staff: 
Nathan Wilson, District Director 

Doris Ostrowski, Administrative Officer 
Sarah Fournier, Program Specialist 

Rebecca Palmer, Program Specialist 
Jule Dybdahl, Administrative Specialist 

  

State Committee Chair: 
Vacant 

State Committee Members: 
Susan G. Pronovost 

Other Members Vacant 

  

  

 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/Assets/USDA-FSA-Public/usdafiles/Farm-Loan-Programs/pdfs/loan-servicing/farm_loan_compass_9-22-17.pdf?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: 
USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., 
SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 
(Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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